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INDIAN HEALTH

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 13, 2005

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS,
Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:33 a.m. in room 485,
Senate Russell Building, Hon. John McCain (chairman of the com-
mittee) presiding.

Present: Senators McCain, Burr, Coburn, Dorgan, Inouye, Mur-
kowski, and Thomas.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN McCAIN, U.S. SENATOR FROM
ARIZONA, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

The CHAIRMAN. Welcome to the committee oversight hearing on
the status of Indian health care. While the Indian Health Service
has reported progress, the mortality rate among Native Americans
from causes as diverse as diabetes, tuberculosis, certain types of
cancer and suicide remain shockingly high, above the national av-
erage and unacceptably high.

For a number of Congresses, this Committee has sought to reau-
thorize the Indian Health Care Improvement Act, but to date this
has not been done. I hope that the testimony we receive today will
inspire and inform our efforts as we again seek to update the law
to reflect the current health needs in Indian Country.

Senator Dorgan.

STATEMENT OF HON. BYRON L. DORGAN, U.S. SENATOR FROM
NORTH DAKOTA, VICE CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON INDIAN
AFFAIRS

Senator DORGAN. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. We will
hold many hearings in this committee, none more important than
the issue of focusing on health care, because most other things in
life are not very satisfactory if you do not have access to good
health care.

I want to mention that we held a meeting in the Oval Office 1
day some years ago with certain tribal chairs, and they came in.
One of them stood up and said, “I come from a Third World coun-
try,” and he read for the President the data, the statistics about
his reservation. They are likely similar to the statistics nationally.
Native American youths are twice as likely to commit suicide, in
the Northern Great Plains, 10 times more likely to commit suicide
than other Americans statistically. They are five times more likely
to die from alcoholism. They are six times more likely to die from
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tuberculosis. The rate of death from diabetes is three to four times
that of other Americans, twice the rate of accidental deaths.

So this is a very serious issue. I held a meeting, Mr. Chairman,
several weeks ago in North Dakota because there had been a rash
of five suicides of young people on an Indian reservation in North
Dakota. I did not invite the press or others. We just had a long
quiet meeting with a lot of people who were involved in these
issues. It is heartbreaking.

You hear stories that are just devastating. I will not go into great
length today, but I have spoken about Avis Little Wind, a young
girl who took her life a while back after spending 90 days in bed
in a fetal position, missing 90 days of school. I went up to that res-
ervation and talked to all the people about it. They could not figure
out how to put together somebody to help this young woman. Her
sister committed suicide. Her dad had committed suicide. Her
mother was dysfunctional.

And this goes on and on and on. I asked today to have some spe-
cial testimony from some experts who are involved in mental
health, and I am really pleased that Kathryn Power is with us
today. We have others who will testify today about these issues. I
just want to say that as we try to work through the health issues,
I want to see if we can spend some time on this issue, particularly
teen suicide on Indian reservations.

I also want to make the point that Medicare spends about $6,000
per person on health care. The VA spends about $5,200 per person;
Medicaid about $3,900 per person. We spend about $3,800 per pris-
oner because we have Federal responsibilities for the health care
of Federal prisoners. The Indian Health Service spends about
$1,600 per person for health care of American Indians, and there
we have a trust responsibility as well.

We have a very big challenge. I look forward to working with
you, Mr. Chairman, and other members of this committee to ad-
dress these health care issues, which we talk about every year and
3n which very slight progress is made and so much is yet to be

one.

Mr. Chairman, thank you very much.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.

Senator Inouye.

STATEMENT OF HON. DANIEL K. INOUYE, U.S. SENATOR FROM
HAWAII

Senator INOUYE. I thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I wish
to commend you for holding this hearing on such an important
issue.

As you have indicated, Mr. Chairman and Mr. Vice Chairman,
Indian health has improved over the years, but when you compare
it to the general population of the United States, or for that matter
to the Third World, we still rank the lowest on practically every
health indicator. Preventive health programs and services are
needed more than ever. A few weeks ago, we were once again trag-
ically reminded that one’s health involves much more than physical
health. It is also mental health. I refer to the Red Lake, Minnesota
Reservation. I hope that we can do much more than we are doing
now.



Thank you very much.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Coburn.

STATEMENT OF HON. TOM COBURN, M.D., U.S. SENATOR FROM
OKLAHOMA

Senator COBURN. Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding this hear-
ing. We have the largest number of Native Americans of any State
in Oklahoma. We have a diversity of care given in our State.
Hastings Hospital in Tahlequah does a wonderful job. They are
overburdened because of the load they have, but we have other hos-
pitals that do a terrible job. One of the markers for that is what
we paid out in malpractice claims, the Federal Government did, for
poor delivery of care in many places in Oklahoma.

Although I will not be able to stay for the hearing because I have
two other committees going on at the same time, I think it is really
important that what Senator Inouye said, prevention is our key,
whether it is mental health, whether it is diabetes, and we need
to be about putting more dollars into prevention than we do in
treatment because we are going to save billions of dollars over the
years.

The other point that I would make, and I think everybody ought
to be aware of, in the long run we will not be able to continue to
increase the funding for any of the programs for Native Americans
if we do not get a handle on our other spending. As you look to see
what the demands on Native American health care is going to be,
and then the demands on the discretionary budget that we are
going to be facing, it is very important that wherever we spend
money, we spend it wisely. We spend the money not on facilities,
but on programs that make a big difference in health.

So I appreciate your having this hearing. There is a lot of work
to do in the Native American community to bring their health care
up to par and to meet our obligations and our treaty obligations.
Part of that is quality enhancement through the physicians that
are working there. I hope to bring to you in the very near future
an analysis of the malpractice claims paid through the Federal
courts in this country by area so that you can see where we are
lacking. There are significant areas where we do not have the qual-
ity individuals treating Native Americans that we should. Part of
that is pay and part of it is other problems, but we can correct that
and we should correct that, and we should bring up the standard.

The final thing that I would say is best practices are the way we
do that. We need to incentivize that through Native American
health and Indian health services so that they follow that. We have
great programs that are out there now that will improve care, cut
costs and increase availability of those services, and we ought to
be about enforcing that that becomes a part of the Indian Health
Service.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.

Senator Thomas.
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STATEMENT OF HON. CRAIG THOMAS, U.S. SENATOR FROM
WYOMING

Senator THOMAS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I too have to go to
another hearing this morning, but I did want to thank you for hav-
ing this. The tribes in our State, this is probably one of the out-
standing issues that we need to talk about. So I certainly want to
work with this as we go, and I do not have an opening statement.
I just wanted to tell you how important it is.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator Thomas.

Our first panel is Dr. Charles W. Grim, who is the director of the
Indian Health Service, Department of Health and Services; and A.
Kathryn Power, the director of the Center for Mental Health, Sub-
stance Abuse and Mental Health Service Administration of the De-
partment of Health and Human Services.

Dr. Grim, we will begin with you, and perhaps for the record, we
can identify who is with you, and you as well, Ms. Power.

Mr. GRIM. Certainly, Mr. Chairman.

STATEMENT OF CHARLES W. GRIM, M.D., DIRECTOR, INDIAN
HEALTH SERVICE, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN
SERVICES, ACCOMPANIED BY CRAIG VANDERWAGEN,
ACTING CHIEF MEDICAL OFFICER; AND GARY HARTZ,
DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND
ENGINEERING

Mr. GriM. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, my
name is Charles Grim, director of the Indian Health Service. I will
be the only one giving an opening statement today, but I have with
me Gary Hartz, our director for the Office of Environmental Health
and Engineering, and Craig Vanderwagen, our acting chief medical
officer.

The CHAIRMAN. Welcome.

Mr. GriM. We are very pleased today to be able to have this op-
portunity to testify on behalf of Secretary Leavitt on the status of
Indian health. I will summarize my prepared statement and sub-
mit a complete written statement for the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection.

Mr. GriM. It is also a pleasure to testify along with Kathryn
Power, the director of the Center for Mental Health Services with
the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration.
The Indian Health Service [IHS] and SAMHSA have strengthened
our partnerships over the last several years and are doing more
than we ever have together for Indian country around mental
health and substance abuse issues.

You have asked us here today to discuss the status of Indian
health by focusing on health disparities and other related issues
such as urban Indian health, Indian health care facilities, Indian
self-determination, and part D of the Medicare Modernization Act.
I would also like to share with you our concerns and efforts related
to the recent tragic events at Red Lake.

I spent part of last week at the Red Lake Chippewa Reservation
in Minnesota and witnessed first-hand the results of the devasta-
tion brought by the shootings at the Red Lake High School. I met
with the tribal chairman and the council. I met with our hospital
staff who treated the victims, and I met with many of the mental



5

health teams that we had brought in to provide some additional
surge assistance to the community.

I also saw a community that was beginning to unite and draw
strength from the support of these mental health professionals and
also from their tribal spiritual leaders and the various community
traditional healing ceremonies they were having.

In the midst of the trauma and the upheaval caused by the
shootings, I also saw a sense of hope and a spirit of collaboration
among the community and the tribal leaders, among the State, and
among the many Federal programs that were there. The THS is
working closely with SAMHSA, with the Administration for Chil-
dren and Families, and its Administration for Native Americans,
the Office of Minority Health and other departments within the De-
partment of Health and Human Services to aid the tribe.

We have also been joined by the Department of the Interior, Bu-
reau of Indian Affairs, the Department of Justice and the Depart-
ment of Education. I want to thank all those Federal departments
that are working together to help us improve the overall health of
Indian people in the Red Lake community during this crisis.

The thing we need to ask ourselves is how do we prevent such
incidents from occurring in the future. First, the IHS continues to
focus on screening and primary prevention in mental health, espe-
cially for depression which manifests itself in our population in sui-
cide, domestic violence and addictions. Second, we must continue to
focus on the effective utilization of treatment modalities that are
available and we are currently seeking to improve the documenta-
tion of our mental health problems.

The IHS is currently utilizing effective tools for documentation to
the behavioral health software package and we are working with
the communities who are focusing more on these mental health
needs. Today, approximately 80 percent of the mental health budg-
et and 97 percent of the alcohol and substance abuse budget in the
THS is going directly to tribally operated programs, and the tribes
and communities themselves are now taking responsibility for their
own healing. They are providing effective treatment and prevention
services within their own communities, and in addition our fiscal
year 2006 budget request included a $59-million increase for that
mental services line item, which is a 7.7-percent increase over the
2005 level.

Fortunately, the incidence and prevalence of many of the infec-
tious diseases that we once faced as the leading cause of death and
disability among American Indians and Alaska Natives have dra-
matically decreased due to the increased medical care and public
health efforts, including massive vaccination programs and sanita-
tion facility construction programs. As the population lives longer
and adopts more of a Western diet and often a more sedentary life-
style, chronic diseases have emerged as the dominant factor in the
health and longevity of Indian people. We are seeing increasing
rates of cardiovascular disease, hepatitis C virus, obesity and dia-
betes. Many of the chronic disease are affected by lifestyles and be-
havioral health choices.

Our primary focus today is on the development of more effective
prevention programs in American Indian and Alaska Native com-
munities. We have begun many programs along with those commu-
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nities to encourage the employees of the agency, as well as our trib-
al and health program partners, to lose weight and exercise. There
are programs such as Walk The Talk, Just Move It, and the Take
Charge Challenge. We have found that they are all cost-effective in
that they help prevent both diabetes and many other chronic dis-
eases and the sequela of them such as heart disease.

We are trying to address many of the things that we face in In-
dian country with three primary focus areas now. Those are health
promotion, disease prevention, continued and increased focus on
behavioral health, and the third focus area of chronic disease man-
agement. As you indicated in some of your opening comments, In-
dian health has progressively improved since the passage of the In-
dian Health Care Improvement Act in 1976. The THS has honored
its commitment to improve the health status of eligible American
Indian and Alaska Natives as provided by the Indian Health Care
Improvement Act, and has worked with tribes since the Indian
Self-Determination and Education Assistance Act was enacted in
1975 to assist in the successful transition of IHS-administered
health programs to tribal control and administration.

Prevention and health promotion programs continue to be a per-
sonal priority of mine and the Secretary, and they have received
a $33 million funding increase in the President’s fiscal year 2006
proposed budget for the THS.

We recognize, however, that many health disparities continue to
exist between American Indians and Alaska Natives and all other
groups in the United States. We seek to address this through con-
tinued support of these health promotion and disease prevention
programs targeted at some of the diseases that have the highest
mortality rates in our population.

In addition, our scholarship and loan repayment programs pro-
vide opportunities to recruit and retain young Indian professionals
to serve their communities, wile the Sanitation Facilities Construc-
tion Programs continue to provide safe water, wastewater disposal,
and solid waste systems for the well-being of many communities.
Through effective ongoing consultation with tribes, and urban In-
dian programs, the Federal Government is benefiting from the com-
munication that enables all parties to understand the needs and
the most effective ways to address them.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement. Thank you for the
opportunity to discuss the Indian health programs that are serving
our communities today and their impact of the health status on
American Indians and Alaska Natives. We will be happy to answer
any questions the Committee might have.

[Prepared statement of Dr. Grim appears in appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.

Ms. Power.

STATEMENT OF A. KATHRYN POWER, DIRECTOR, CENTER FOR
MENTAL HEALTH, SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH
SERVICES ADMINISTRATION, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND
HUMAN SERVICES

Ms. POWER. Good morning, Mr. Chairman and members of the
committee. I am Kathryn Power, director of the Center for Mental
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Health Services within the Substance Abuse and Mental Health
Services Administration, SAMHSA.

I am very pleased to offer testimony this morning on behalf of
Charles Curie, the administrator of SAMHSA. I will submit written
testimony for the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection.

Ms. POWER. I want to thank you for the opportunity to describe
how SAMHSA is working to provide effective mental illness and
substance abuse treatment services, as well as substance abuse
prevention and mental health promotion services in Indian coun-
try.

It is also a privilege to testify along with Dr. Charles Grim, di-
rector of the Indian Health Service, particularly this morning about
this very important issue. SAMHSA and IHS have developed a
very strong working partnership reflected in our current inter-
agency agreements to work efficiently and effectively together to
help meet the public needs of American Indians and Alaska Na-
tives.

My testimony will focus on two specific issues of great concern
to the public health of American Indian and Alaska Native youth.
These issues are suicide and violence. Sorrowfully, there are real-
life examples to illustrate the impact of suicide and violence in In-
dian country. Recently, a suicide cluster occurred on the Standing
Rock Reservation in North and South Dakota. Eight young people
took their lives and dozens more attempted to do so.

Tragically, many other reservations have similar stories to tell.
Suicide is now the second-leading cause of death behind accidents
for Alaska Native and American Indian Native youth aged 15
through 24. The suicide rate for this population is 2.5 times or 250
percent times higher than the national average. More than one-half
of all persons who commit suicide in Indian communities have
never been seen by mental health providers.

For particular groups of American Indians, depression and sub-
stance abuse are the most common risk factors for completed sui-
cide. Mental health and substance use disorders are also risk fac-
tors for violence. The recent example of violence in Indian country
is the tragedy at Red Lake. On March 21, 2005, a 17-year-old high
school junior shot and killed his grandparents, five students, a
teacher and a security officer and himself. Red Lake Nation is an
impoverished community. Thirty-nine percent of the population
lives below the poverty line. Four out of five students at Red Lake
High School qualify for free or reduced lunch. One-third of the
teenagers on this reservation are not in school, are not working
and are not looking for work, compared with about 20 percent on
all reservations.

This event has led to community grief, to community turmoil and
trauma. In response, SAMHSA has sent several staff on-site to co-
ordinate services and technical assistance in collaboration with the
THS and the tribe. This involves support of the health care team,
the educational programs, social services, support of the tribal
council, and the community at large. SAMHSA staff has also pro-
vided technical assistance to the tribe in an effort to help them ac-
cess emergency funds, especially those funds available through the
SERGE grant mechanism.
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With regard to programs that address violence and suicide, we
know that in 1999 in response to school shootings in Kentucky, Ar-
kansas, Oregon, and other States, Congress took action and
launched the Safe Schools/Healthy Students Initiative under the
collaborative leadership of the Departments of Education, Health
and Human Services and Justice. The Safe Schools/Healthy Stu-
dents Program awards 3-year grants of $1 million to $3 million per
year to school districts to do the following: Collaborate with local
law enforcement and mental health agencies; promote the healthy
development of school-age children; and promote mental health and
prevent violence in youth by using evidence-based programs with
demonstrated long-term positive effects.

Two tribal sites were funded in the initial cohort of 54 grantees
out of a pool of close to 500 applications. In particular, these two
tribal grantees emphasized the poverty of their communities. Re-
peatedly, researchers from different fields have firmly established
that poverty and its contextual life circumstances are major deter-
minants of violence. Violence is most prevalent among the poor re-
gardless of race. It is common knowledge that conditions on Indian
reservations are deplorable, but the information presented by these
applications was shocking nonetheless.

Our Safe Schools/Healthy Students grantee in Pinon, Arizona
wrote in its application, and I quote,

Within the boundaries of the richest country in the world exist a Third World na-
tion. The Navajo Nation in Northern Arizona is among the poorest and most deso-
late regions of the United States. The area has only one paved road for travel, 92
percent of the children receive free or reduced-price lunches, and 60 to 90 percent
of residents live without basic services such as plumbing, running water, kitchen,
lsewers, and telephones, compared to less than 1 percent of the U.S. population at
arge.

Close quote.

These are the problems that this Safe Schools/Healthy Students
grantee worked to address and by and large they were successful
in turning a school community away from violence and toward re-
silience and toward productive and meaningful lives. In January,
SAMHSA launched the National Suicide Prevention Lifeline, 1-800-
273-TALK. The national hotline is part of the National Suicide Pre-
vention Initiative.

Additionally, SAMHSA under the authority of the Garrett Lee
Smith Memorial Act announced the availability of fiscal year 2005
funds for State-sponsored youth suicide prevention and early inter-
vention programs.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, SAMHSA takes
very seriously the challenges present in Indian country, which in-
clude very few trained service providers, major transportation bar-
riers, and multi-generational poverty. SAMHSA is engaged in ad-
dressing the issues and challenges in Indian country that rob com-
munities of their most valuable resources, their children and their
future. The vital treatment and prevention efforts that SAMHSA
has undertaken are designed to address these problems and are
improving services for all of the children, youth and families in
Alaska and across Indian Country. These programs are working
and our cooperation and collaboration with ITHS is effective.
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Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, thank you for the
opportunity to appear before you today. I will be pleased to answer
any questions you may have.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Power appears in appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.

Ms. Power, more than one-half of all persons who commit suicide
in Indian communities have never been seen by a mental health
provider. Is that right?

Ms. PowEgR. That is correct.

The CHAIRMAN. How does that compare with the non-Indian pop-
ulation?

Ms. POWER. I think that there are statistics, Mr. Chairman, that
show that of those individuals who have committed suicide, that
many of them have in fact seen a primary care physician prior to
the completion of suicide, but statistically I probably will have to
get you that information. But we do have indications that for those
individuals, both children and adults, who have completed suicide,
they do have usually an interaction with someone, whether it is a
mental health provider or a primary care provider in the 90 days
before the completed act of suicide.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you see a connection between substance
abuse or alcohol abuse and suicide?

Ms. POWER. Absolutely, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Is it usually associated with suicide?

Ms. POWER. There is often the presence of either a substance
abuse disorder or the presence of the use of substances, either alco-
hol or drugs, prior to the completion of a suicide.

The CHAIRMAN. Is there a large percentage that are from single-
parent homes?

1 ll\gs. PowegR. Of those individuals, Mr. Chairman, who are suici-
al?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Ms. POWER. I think that the family conditions and the economic
conditions contribute enormously to the presence of depression. We
know that depression is the single most dominant indicator of pre-
suicidal activity. If depression exists, then depression comes from
a variety of not only internal factors, but also external factors. The
fact that there may be disrupted family life, there may be a low
socioeconomic condition. All of those contribute to the factors that
would lead individuals who have experience of depression to then
move further and consider taking their own lives.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Murkowski probably knows more about
this than I do, but is there an isolation factor here of tribes either
in the Lower 48 or in Alaska that contributes to this?

Ms. POWER. I think both. This is certainly not just a Lower 48
issue. I think that the isolation leads to the social disconnected-
ness, which leads to the discontinuity, which leads to the lack of
hope, which leads to the lack of belief in the future. I know that
in particular the school violence that occurred in Bethel, AK and
in Springfield and in Paducah was actually the reason why Con-
gress developed the Safe Schools/Healthy Students Program.

So yes, in fact isolation is a major contributor to the identity of
the culture, to the disconnectedness of their lives and to the belief
and the hope of their own future.
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The CHAIRMAN. Obesity or diabetes?

Ms. POWER. I am going to ask Dr. Grim.

Mr. GRrRIM. I think Ms. Power did an outstanding job of talking
about the multi-factorial nature of suicide and depression. Cer-
tainly, people in our population that have obesity and have gone
on to get other chronic diseases, diabetes and others, we have seen
that, often they will have co-occurring depression along with the
chronic disease. In many people, we are still educating them about
the preventive aspects of diabetes, but for many, many years we
would see youth that would automatically come into some of our
facilities and say “when will I get diabetes and how long will it be
before I die?”

With the moneys that Congress has given us over the last sev-
eral years to work on the special diabetes program for Indian fund-
ing that is now at $150 million a year, those grants have made
huge, huge impact on getting a lot more educational, physical activ-
ity and nutrition sorts of primary prevention programs out in the
communities that are starting to impact that sort of a feeling of
hopelessness about chronic diseases.

The CHAIRMAN. Switching gears just for a second, on January 31,
the committee sent a letter to Secretary Leavitt seeking his com-
mitment to reauthorizing the Indian Health Care Improvement
Act. We still have not gotten a response. Do you know anything
about that?

Mr. GRIM. I know that a response is being prepared, Senator. I
was told that it should be on the way. The committee should have
it shortly. I have not had an opportunity, as you know, Secretary
Leavitt has been here less than 60 days, to speak with him directly
about that, but I know they are preparing the response.

The CHAIRMAN. I know he has a very heavy schedule. I hope that
you could schedule a phone call to him to ask him to get us a re-
sponse.

I thank the witnesses.

Senator Dorgan.

Senator DORGAN. Mr. Chairman, thank you.

Dr. Grim, thank you.

Ms. Powers, thank you for being here.

Dr. Grim, let me ask you about Contract Health Services. I was
on a reservation some months ago and they were telling me about
the Contract Health Service problem. This is a reservation that has
inadequate health care, inadequate facilities to address a chronic
health problem that comes up in a short period. So you transport
somebody or someone is moved to a hospital 60 miles away, gets
service under Contract Health Services and then the bill is not
paid. This goes on. They try to collect the bill from the patient. The
patient gets a bad credit rating because the Contract Health Serv-
ice’s bill has never been paid.

There was a recent court decision about this with respect to two
tribes, and the Supreme Court handed down a decision in the Cher-
okee Nation of Oklahoma v. Leavitt that the Indian Self-Determina-
tion Act required the Indian Health Service to pay tribes certain
contract support costs, which the Federal Government had not
been paying.
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So how much does the THS owe the tribes that were at the center
of that case, number one, if you can tell me? And how much are
owed to other tribes with respect to Contract Health Services that
have no been paid?

Mr. GRIM. The case was just adjudicated. We estimate that the
amount the agency owes the two tribes that were in that is ap-
proximately $15.6 million for contract support costs that were due
the tribe between 1994 and 1997. From 1998 on, the Congress put
a statutory cap on our contract support costs, which is a different
line item within our budget than the other one you were asking
about, contract health services. The contract health services line
item does not have that statutory cap and we do distribute those
funds on a formula basis throughout the Nation. As you indicated,
each region of the country is asked to live within that budget on
an annual basis because it is limited. Each area is at different lev-
els throughout the year. I would ask our Chief Medical Officer if
he would like to add anything to that, but the Supreme Court hear-
ing affected contract support costs, and not our contract health
service budget.

Senator DORGAN. Thank you.

Mr. GRIM. Is there anything you would like to add, Dr.
Vanderwagen?

Mr. VANDERWAGEN. Senator, I think you highlighted a chronic
issue that afflicts many communities, and that is, the inability to
fully cover those costs that are accrued when we have to purchase
care from a private sector environment. We have electronic pay-
ment systems now that we can turn most bills around in 45 days,
but there continue to be problems with certain locations where we
do need to fix that problem.

Senator DORGAN. I am going to send you some additional ques-
tions on that because, as I said, I have heard from people who say
their credit rating is ruined despite the fact that they had approved
contract health services that they accessed.

Let me tell you about the meeting I held recently, Ms. Power and
Dr. Grim. What they were telling me, the people who came to that
meeting, particularly from the Standing Rock Tribe, if a young kid
is addicted to drugs or alcohol, there is virtually no opportunity to
quickly get that person into long-term treatment that is able to
shed that addiction. The treatment is just not available.

So you have these people that are hopelessly addicted, young
kids that are hopelessly addicted to alcohol or to drugs who really
need to be put in a program, an in-residence program, and it is not
avalilla‘lole. Is that true around the country on reservations gen-
erally?

Ms. POWER. I believe it is a difficulty, Senator, in terms of first
of all identifying individuals who have those problems and who are
willing to step forward and want to get into treatment. Then the
second difficulty is access to the treatment. Is the treatment avail-
able to them in a location where they can actually get to it? And
third, the difficulty that comes over the long term. You really do
have to have a personal commitment to wanting to stay engaged
in both drug and alcohol prevention and treatment programs.

I think one of the things that we have tried to do, particularly
with Indian tribes, is to make sure that all of the American Indian
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and Native Alaskan and tribal organizations, first of all, are eligi-
ble for all of our substance abuse prevention and treatment grants.
That has really been an effort that my boss has really extended to
us at the staff level, saying you will in fact do everything you can
to make sure, unless there are overriding compelling reasons, to
make sure that every opportunity for substance abuse prevention
and substance abuse treatment grants are available to the tribal
organizations.

We also, of course, are looking to use our resources at SAMHSA
to make sure that the need is addressed, particularly through our
Access to Recovery Program. We had several tribal organizations
that competed for the Access to Recovery.

Senator DORGAN. Ms. Power, I am sorry for interrupting you, but
isn’t it the case, wouldn’t you and Dr. Grim both agree that there
simply are not enough treatment opportunities available around
the country on reservations for those who are addicted to alcohol
and drugs? I mean, we are woefully short of treatment. You are
talking about what we are doing, and I appreciate all that, but isn’t
it the case that we are just way short of what is necessary to get
a young person into a treatment facility when they are addicted to
drugs and alcohol?

Ms. POwER. I think that certainly in talking about the access
issue, Senator, I believe it is correct that it is very difficult for
many people across America, and particularly on the tribes, to have
access to those services, very difficult.

Senator DORGAN. Yes; some of those young people say it is im-
possible almost. At this meeting I held, we were talking about sui-
cides and attempted suicides. They said that in 1 year on the
Standing Rock Reservation there were 288 suicides or attempted
suicides in 1 year; 288. They talked about the lack of mental health
treatment available to them. They said, well you know, you have
to go to your family, you have to reach out. And one young girl
stood up and she said, “Well, you know, I was being raped repeat-
edly by my father when I was thinking about suicide. I could not
go to him and I could not go to my mother. She was in a dysfunc-
tional situation and would have been angry about it and no believe
me in any event.” So she said, “I had to work through this myself
somehow.” But she said, “There really was no avenue for me to ex-
press myself on these issues.” She fortunately got through this.

But as you indicated, there are a lot of young kids that are not
getting through it, and the young boy on the Red Lake Reservation,
I do not know much about that case except what I have read in
the press. But once again, a serious lack of mental health services,
just a serious lack. I have had people at witness tables who were
in charge of these issues for tribes, and who broke down in sobs
saying, “I had to even beg to try to borrow a car to take a young
kid to a clinic who was having a desperate time.” This was a res-
ervation where this little Avis Little Wind hung herself recently.
She did not have access to psychological care that she should have
had. There are lots of people who knew she needed it, but there
was no access to get it to her in a remote location.

So the only point I am making is that this is a real serious crisis
and we have to say that instead. I know we are making some
progress in all these areas, and Dr. Grim, your testimony described
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that. But I am much more interested not in the 16 percent im-
provement here or 18 percent improvement there. I am interested
in how far are we from the goal, because I think Senator McCain
indicated and my colleague Senator Inouye indicated, we are still,
even with our improvements, which are reasonably small, we are
still so far from where the rest of America’s population is on these
circumstances with respect to tuberculosis, mental health, all these
issues.

So we just have to do much more. I appreciate very much the
contribution, Ms. Power, you have made this morning on a very im-
portant issue. Dr. Grim, I hope that you will work closely with us
to identify where are the urgent priorities here so that we can
begin thinking through, Senator McCain and I and the committee,
how we deal with them.

Thank you very much for your testimony.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Inouye.

Senator INOUYE. Thank you.

It is true that statistically the health of Indian country has im-
proved, but the demographic picture of Indian country is like any
other community. You have your very wealthy and your very poor.
My question is, are the improved statistics in some sense due to
the self-help programs that Indians have had because they are
making money?

Mr. GrRIM. I think that certainly is a part of it, Senator Inouye.
I do not know that we can statistically quantify what that is, but
it is clear that tribes that have done well and are doing well eco-
nomically have put some of those tribal revenues into health pro-
grams, both preventive as well as treatment. So we would have to
say that certainly that is part of it. Plus, as you heard, the multi-
factorial nature not only of mental health and suicide issues, but
of health in general. It is more than having just a clinic or a hos-
pital in your community, but it is also having educational opportu-
nities, good jobs and socio-economic development.

So I think there are many tribes that have seen that it is wise
to put the moneys that they have made into the health of their peo-
ple and they have done that in a variety of ways. I am not sure
we can quantify that.

Senator INOUYE. I am certain you know that there are many
tribes who run their own schools, run their own hospitals and clin-
ics. Have they done well?

Mr. GrRIM. Yes, sir; they most certainly have. They are able to
make the decisions at a local level on the programs that they want
to run. One of the things that we are looking forward to seeing the
results of soon is that the Office of Management and Budget is
going to be looking through their PART analysis at the tribal side
of our health program. They have looked at the Federal side, at our
facilities programs and sanitation facilities; at our Urban Indian
Health Program and in this next cycle, they will be looking at that
particular program. The preliminary data are showing outstanding
results.

Senator INOUYE. In other words, if they were not helping them-
selves, the statistics would be much worse.

Mr. GriM. That is perhaps a fair assessment.
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Senator INOUYE. Can you tell us whether the budget that has
been presented is a good and fair one? Or in your professional opin-
ion, do you think we should get more?

Mr. GrRIM. I think the President’s budget proposal for 2006 for
the THS is a very good budget when you take a look at the prior-
ities that are on the nation right now, The department has listened
to tribal consultation throughout the country, and one of the things
that you will see in this budget that you have not seen requested
in a while is inflation and population growth. Tribal leaders have
told the department and the Administration over the course of the
last year’s consultations that the Indian community was growing at
a rate that needed to be addressed in the budget. So you do see
a sizable increase for both population growth and in inflation in al-
most every line item of the budget. So we were very pleased with
the budget.

Senator INOUYE. Are you suggesting that the budget that was
presented would be adequate to cope with the problems that the
Chairman and the Vice Chairman all indicated this morning?

Mr. GrRIM. The issues that we all raised around the Red Lake in-
cident, we are not sure if the resources that the department, speak-
ing just for HHS here, the funds that we are making available
have been what have been asked for to date. We are still waiting
to see from the council what their overall list of needs are. We do
not know whether those immediate crisis needs are going to be able
to be met within the budget, but the priorities that were raised by
the Chairman and the Vice Chairman this morning are addressed
in the fiscal year 2006 budget.

Senator INOUYE. My last question, in determining the budget, is
Indian country given an opportunity to provide an input? Do you
consult with them?

Mr. GriM. Yes, sir; we have regional consultations within each
of the 12 regions of Indian Health Service. We also then have a na-
tional budget consultation around the formulation of this year’s
budget. It just so happens that today and tomorrow are the na-
tional budget formulation sessions for the fiscal year 2007 budget
that we are holding with representatives from Indian country. So
there is extensive input at the regional and national levels to our
budget.

Senator INOUYE. So you are suggesting that Indian country is
satisfied with the budget?

Mr. GrRIM. You would have to ask them that, sir.

Senator INOUYE. In your consultation, did they say they were
happy?

Mr. GriM. They have asked for higher priorities in some areas
in total dollar amounts, but the agency has always tried to follow
the priorities that they have set out in categorical order when the
budget is presented and in the intervening months with the depart-
ment and OMB we have tried to follow those priorities consistently
for the last 7 or 8 years that we have been holding these tribal
budget consultations.

Senator INOUYE. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Murkowski.

Senator MURKOWSKI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I do have an
opening statement that I would like included in the record.
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The CHAIRMAN. Without objection.

[Prepared statement of Senator Murkowski appears in appendix.]

Senator MURKOWSKI. Thank you.

Welcome to you, Dr. Grim and welcome to you, Ms. Power.

As we look at those factors and those issues in our lives that
cause things like depression that lead to suicide, there are certain
things that are going to be tough in my State. We are always going
to be a big State. We are probably never going to be connected like
the rest of the Lower 48 is connected, but I would like to think that
through the assistance of the communities, through the assistance
of the State and others, we really can provide for that level of serv-
ice.

The point was raised by the Vice Chairman in terms of access.
We know that when it comes to treatment facilities, I would agree
we are woefully lacking. It is an issue where we might know that
we have a problem coming up. We might have a child who has sent
the message, and yet we are not picking up on it. We do not know
what to do quite with it. Both in the incident in Red Lake and the
incident in Bethel, the young man had told others that they were
going to do harm. I do not know whether it is we do not believe
the kids, we do not know what to do next, but we are not picking
up and we are not offering the help that needs to be given in a
timely enough manner.

I want to ask you, the fact that in Bethel and the Red Lake High
School, both of these were public high schools. They were not BIA
schools, and yet IHS is the significant provider of behavioral health
services in both of these communities. What kind of collaboration
goes on between the public schools and the BIA and IHS in an ef-
fort to deal with instances like this? This is a question directed to
either one of you.

Mr. GriM. I will ask Dr. Vanderwagen if he would respond for
the agency.

Mr. VANDERWAGEN. Senator, I have not seen you. Congratula-
tions on the reelection.

I think in these small communities, we are the provider of the
community. Because they are small communities, I think all the
staff, whether they are on the public education side or whether
they are on the health side, recognize a common purpose and a
common need to act in a common way. I think in both Bethel and
in Red Lake, well certainly in Red Lake, I can say that the psychol-
ogy staff from our facility at Red Lake was working with the school
S}ﬁtem to try and assure that there were counseling services avail-
able.

I think that the Chairman and Mr. Inouye helped us back in the
mid-1980’s to try and get treatment center capacity, but we are at
the state where we essentially have one treatment facility per
State. I think in Alaska we split that into two, but that does not
offer many opportunities for the school and us to refer children and
f):01(11th when they have the kind of needs that you have just identi-
ied.

Senator MURKOWSKI. So then tell me what it is that we do. None
of us want to repeat any of these incidents in any community
across the country. When the signal is sent by the young person,
are we intervening?
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Mr. VANDERWAGEN. It is a fairly complex situation, but to sim-
plify it as much as I can, it is family; it is educational systems and
it is the health system and often the law and order system that
have to work comprehensively in those small communities to pro-
vide the support structure. We know that foster care is a real chal-
lenge and a real issue, so that children for instance who have trou-
bled families do not have many options within a community for re-
ferral, and that is a real challenge for tribal communities to work
out.

It is very difficult because there are not always the full range of
alternatives that we might have elsewhere in the country vis-a-vis
dealing with isolation as it impacts on the availability of those re-
sources and the use of those resources.

There is not a simple solution to these issues. It has to be a com-
munity-wide effort. Certainly, what we are trying to demonstrate
with Red Lake is that there is a Federal-wide effort that has to be
there to support the community. Those are the lessons we have
learned about this thus far.

Senator MURKOWSKI. I think one of the lessons that we learned
out of the Bethel incident was that after that horrific incident, the
community came together and there was a healing process, for lack
of a better term, but the community really galvanized. Unfortu-
nately, it took multiple deaths in order to galvanize that commu-
nity, in order to get that support. So we are not there if the action
is coming after the deaths.

Mr. VANDERWAGEN. That is true.

Senator MURKOWSKI. Dr. Grim, I would like to ask you very
quickly about village safe water and sanitation facilities. I am
pleased to see that THS sanitation facilities construction program
has received a small bump-up in the President’s budget. You have
been working in conjunction with the EPA and rural development
in USDA to move forward with some of the progress that we have
made in my State to provide for sanitation facilities. I am dis-
appointed because in the USDA budget and the EPA budget, in
both of those, we have seen very significant reductions, which
means that IHS sanitation facilities construction budget is the only
one that is actually holding steady.

My question to you is, are you going to be able to do it alone?
What does this do to the progress that we have made and that we
continue to need to make in order to be able to meet the health
and sanitation needs our in rural Alaska?

Mr. GRiM. I am going to ask Mr. Hartz to address that. He is
our expert on sanitation facilities. We are doing everything we can
to work with both those other agencies.

Mr. HARTZ. Senator Murkowski, thank you for the question. The
cooperation that has come from the other agencies has been real
critical, and especially what we have gotten through the State of
Alaska. The 121 Program, as we have referred to sanitation facili-
ties, brings in typically anywhere from 30 cents to 50 cents on
every $1 appropriated to enhance further what we can get with the
amount appropriated.

Secretary Thompson was extremely helpful in continuing to ad-
vocate for sanitation facilities funding, so we have been able to sus-
tain our funding level. We are aware that what is happening else-
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where could have some impact on funding, but we are really
pleased at how the tribes and our own staff are using our dollars
as seed money to try to continue to get additional resources to sup-
plement our $93-plus million appropriation. Within the last year,
we have actually had contributions in the range of nearly $50 mil-
lion added to those appropriations.

Senator MURKOWSKI. We need to keep working on this one to-
gether, because you know that this is too significant in my State.
I was just home this weekend and you make some progress with
health statistics and then this weekend I read that the tuberculosis
rate is now up again among Alaska Native people. You make
progress on one end and then you lose it on another. So we need
to keep working on this.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Burr.

Senator BURR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I thank our panel.

I am going to try to keep focused on whether we have sufficiently
addressed the funding need that is out there. By my calculation,
the Administration’s budget recommends about a 2-percent in-
crease. Is there anywhere else in health care today where a 2-per-
cent increase would meet the rising cost of health care?

Mr. GRIM. I am not sure about the answer to the question you
pose about anywhere else that could be met with 2.1 percent. I
think one of the things, if you look at our budget detail a little bit,
we are taking a pause in construction for this year. That was an
ability to shift those funds over into the health care side. What ap-
pears to be a $63-million increase really on the health care side
ends up being around $146 million increase. So in essence that
more than doubles that 2 percent increase.

Senator BURR. So now we are up to 4 percent. Is there anywhere
in health care today that a 4-percent increase would meet the cur-
rent inflation rate in health care?

Mr. GRIM. In general medical inflation, perhaps it would. In spe-
cifics, for example pharmaceuticals that are increasing at a greater
rate, it does not keep pace with that level of inflation.

Senator BURR. There have been tremendous successes within the
population, with the decrease of disease, the decrease of mortality
specifically. Those decreases in mortality also bring a higher cost
of maintenance. Is that figured into the model?

Mr. GrIM. It is very true what you say, that with the increased
longevity of our population, and it has gone up significantly over
the years that the IHS has been in operation. With that lengthen-
ing of their life span have come more chronic diseases that are
more expensive to treat and often have higher levels of pharma-
ceutical care costs and things like that. Those things are being fac-
tors into the health system, but again the chronic diseases that we
face have forced the agency to look at our initiatives and our prior-
ities.

As I mentioned in my testimony, we are focusing very heavily on
three areas now: Health promotion/disease prevention because we
are trying to get ahead of that curve of the chronic diseases, and
so we are putting more money and more time and energy into that,
and focus very heavily on behavioral health in collaboration with
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other agencies like SAMHSA and with tribal communities because
not only the mental health needs of the communities, but many of
the chronic diseases have behavioral health and lifestyle choice
issues that we are working on. And then we are working more dili-
gently on chronic disease management.

There are a lot of chronic disease management models out there
that we do not have fully implemented in all of our programs that
can allow us to be more cost-effective in the way we manage chron-
ic diseases. I think we are doing an outstanding job and have been
for a number of years in the way we manage diabetes as a chronic
disease. We are starting to get a handle on that, I believe. But
many of the emerging chronic diseases that we are facing now, car-
diovascular disease, obesity, certain types of cancer and asthma
and things like that, we could I think manage better. So we are
looking at many chronic disease management models and trying to
implement those.

So with the focus of those three areas, we are trying to get the
most out of every dollar that we receive.

Senator BURR. I certainly commend you for the progress. Clearly,
the individuals covered are benefited from that progress. I also look
at the unique ability that we have to identify those gene